
184 

21 CFR Ch. I (4–1–14 Edition) § 316.21 

condition, but each sponsor seeking or-
phan-drug designation must file a com-
plete request for designation as pro-
vided in paragraph (b) of this section. 

(b) A sponsor shall submit two copies 
of a completed, dated, and signed re-
quest for designation that contains the 
following: 

(1) A statement that the sponsor re-
quests orphan-drug designation for a 
rare disease or condition, which shall 
be identified with specificity. 

(2) The name and address of the spon-
sor; the name of the sponsor’s primary 
contact person and/or resident agent 
including title, address, telephone 
number, and email address; the generic 
and trade name, if any, of the drug, or, 
if neither is available, the chemical 
name or a meaningful descriptive name 
of the drug; and the name and address 
of the source of the drug if it is not 
manufactured by the sponsor. 

(3) A description of the rare disease 
or condition for which the drug is being 
or will be investigated, the proposed 
use of the drug, and the reasons why 
such therapy is needed. 

(4) A description of the drug, to in-
clude the identity of the active moiety 
if it is a drug composed of small mol-
ecules, or of the principal molecular 
structural features if it is composed of 
macromolecules; its physical and 
chemical properties, if these character-
istics can be determined; and a discus-
sion of the scientific rationale to es-
tablish a medically plausible basis for 
the use of the drug for the rare disease 
or condition, including all relevant 
data from in vitro laboratory studies, 
preclinical efficacy studies conducted 
in an animal model for the human dis-
ease or condition, and clinical experi-
ence with the drug in the rare disease 
or condition that are available to the 
sponsor, whether positive, negative, or 
inconclusive. Animal toxicology stud-
ies are generally not relevant to a re-
quest for orphan-drug designation. Cop-
ies of pertinent unpublished and pub-
lished papers are also required. 

(5) Where the sponsor of a drug that 
is otherwise the same drug as an al-
ready approved drug seeks orphan-drug 
designation for the subsequent drug for 
the same rare disease or condition, an 
explanation of why the proposed vari-

ation may be clinically superior to the 
first drug. 

(6) Where a sponsor requests orphan- 
drug designation for a drug for only a 
subset of persons with a particular dis-
ease or condition that otherwise affects 
200,000 or more people (‘‘orphan sub-
set’’), a demonstration that, due to one 
or more properties of the drug, the re-
maining persons with such disease or 
condition would not be appropriate 
candidates for use of the drug. 

(7) A summary of the regulatory sta-
tus and marketing history of the drug 
in the United States and in foreign 
countries, e.g., IND and marketing ap-
plication status and dispositions, what 
uses are under investigation and in 
what countries; for what indication is 
the drug approved in foreign countries; 
what adverse regulatory actions have 
been taken against the drug in any 
country. 

(8) Documentation, with appended 
authoritative references, to dem-
onstrate that: 

(i) The disease or condition for which 
the drug is intended affects fewer than 
200,000 people in the United States or, 
if the drug is a vaccine, diagnostic 
drug, or preventive drug, the persons to 
whom the drug will be administered in 
the United States are fewer than 200,000 
per year as specified in § 316.21(b), or 

(ii) For a drug intended for diseases 
or conditions affecting 200,000 or more 
people, or for a vaccine, diagnostic 
drug, or preventive drug to be adminis-
tered to 200,000 or more persons per 
year in the United States, there is no 
reasonable expectation that costs of re-
search and development of the drug for 
the indication can be recovered by 
sales of the drug in the United States 
as specified in § 316.21(c). 

(c) Any of the information previously 
provided by the sponsor to FDA under 
subpart B of this part may be ref-
erenced by specific page or location if 
it duplicates information required else-
where in this section. 

[57 FR 62085, Dec. 29, 1992, as amended at 78 
FR 35133, June 12, 2013] 

§ 316.21 Verification of orphan-drug 
status. 

(a) So that FDA can determine 
whether a drug qualifies for orphan- 
drug designation under section 526(a) of 
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the act, the sponsor shall include in its 
request to FDA for orphan-drug des-
ignation under § 316.20 either: 

(1) Documentation as described in 
paragraph (b) of this section that the 
number of people affected by the dis-
ease or condition for which the drug is 
to be developed is fewer than 200,000 
persons; or 

(2) Documentation as described in 
paragraph (c) of this section that dem-
onstrates that there is no reasonable 
expectation that the sales of the drug 
will be sufficient to offset the costs of 
developing the drug for the U.S. mar-
ket and the costs of making the drug 
available in the United States. 

(b) For the purpose of documenting 
that the number of people affected by 
the disease or condition for which the 
drug is to be developed is less than 
200,000 persons, ‘‘prevalence’’ is defined 
as the number of persons in the United 
States who have been diagnosed as hav-
ing the disease or condition at the time 
of the submission of the request for or-
phan-drug designation. To document 
the number of persons in the United 
States who have the disease or condi-
tion for which the drug is to be devel-
oped, the sponsor shall submit to FDA 
evidence showing: 

(1) The estimated prevalence of the 
disease or condition for which the drug 
is being developed, together with a list 
of the sources (including dates of infor-
mation provided and literature cita-
tions) for the estimate; 

(2) Upon request by FDA, the esti-
mated prevalence of any other disease 
or condition for which the drug has al-
ready been approved or for which the 
drug is currently being developed, to-
gether with an explanation of the bases 
of these estimates; and 

(3) The estimated number of people 
to whom the drug will be administered 
annually if the drug is a vaccine or is 
a drug intended for diagnosis or pre-
vention of a rare disease or condition, 
together with an explanation of the 
bases of these estimates (including 
dates of information provided and lit-
erature citations). 

(c) When submitting documentation 
that there is no reasonable expectation 
that costs of research and development 
of the drug for the disease or condition 
can be recovered by sales of the drug in 

the United States, the sponsor shall 
submit to FDA: 

(1) Data on all costs that the sponsor 
has incurred in the course of devel-
oping the drug for the U.S. market. 
These costs shall include, but are not 
limited to, nonclinical laboratory stud-
ies, clinical studies, dosage form devel-
opment, record and report mainte-
nance, meetings with FDA, determina-
tion of patentability, preparation of 
designation request, IND/marketing ap-
plication preparation, distribution of 
the drug under a ‘‘treatment’’ protocol, 
licensing costs, liability insurance, and 
overhead and depreciation. Further-
more, the sponsor shall demonstrate 
the reasonableness of the cost data. 
For example, if the sponsor has in-
curred costs for clinical investigations, 
the sponsor shall provide information 
on the number of investigations, the 
years in which they took place, and on 
the scope, duration, and number of pa-
tients that were involved in each inves-
tigation. 

(2) If the drug was developed wholly 
or in part outside the United States, in 
addition to the documentation listed in 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section: 

(i) Data on and justification for all 
costs that the sponsor has incurred 
outside of the United States in the 
course of developing the drug for the 
U.S. market. The justification, in addi-
tion to demonstrating the reasonable-
ness of the cost data, must also explain 
the method that was used to determine 
which portion of the foreign develop-
ment costs should be applied to the 
U.S. market, and what percent these 
costs are of total worldwide develop-
ment costs. Any data submitted to for-
eign government authorities to support 
drug pricing determinations must be 
included with this information. 

(ii) Data that show which foreign de-
velopment costs were recovered 
through cost recovery procedures that 
are allowed during drug development in 
some foreign countries. For example, if 
the sponsor charged patients for the 
drug during clinical investigations, the 
revenues collected by the sponsor must 
be reported to FDA. 

(3) In cases where the drug has al-
ready been approved for marketing for 
any indication or in cases where the 
drug is currently under investigation 
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for one or more other indications (in 
addition to the indication for which or-
phan-drug designation is being sought), 
a clear explanation of and justification 
for the method that is used to appor-
tion the development costs among the 
various indications. 

(4) A statement of and justification 
for any development costs that the 
sponsor expects to incur after the sub-
mission of the designation request. In 
cases where the extent of these future 
development costs are not clear, the 
sponsor should request FDA’s advice 
and assistance in estimating the scope 
of nonclinical laboratory studies and 
clinical investigations and other data 
that are needed to support marketing 
approval. Based on these recommenda-
tions, a cost estimate should be pre-
pared. 

(5) A statement of and justification 
for production and marketing costs 
that the sponsor has incurred in the 
past and expects to incur during the 
first 7 years that the drug is marketed. 

(6) An estimate of and justification 
for the expected revenues from sales of 
the drug in the United States during 
its first 7 years of marketing. The jus-
tification should assume that the total 
market for the drug is equal to the 
prevalence of the disease or condition 
that the drug will be used to treat. The 
justification should include: 

(i) An estimate of the expected mar-
ket share of the drug in each of the 
first 7 years that it is marketed, to-
gether with an explanation of the basis 
for that estimate; 

(ii) A projection of and justification 
for the price at which the drug will be 
sold; and 

(iii) Comparisons with sales of simi-
larly situated drugs, where available. 

(7) The name of each country where 
the drug has already been approved for 
marketing for any indication, the dates 
of approval, the indication for which 
the drug is approved, and the annual 
sales and number of prescriptions in 
each country since the first approval 
date. 

(8) A report of an independent cer-
tified public accountant in accordance 
with Statement on Standards for At-
testation established by the American 
Institute of Certified Public Account-
ants on agreed upon procedures per-

formed with respect to the data esti-
mates and justifications submitted 
pursuant to this section. Cost data 
shall be determined in accordance with 
generally accepted accounting prin-
ciples. 

(d) A sponsor that is requesting or-
phan-drug designation for a drug de-
signed to treat a disease or condition 
that affects 200,000 or more persons 
shall, at FDA’s request, allow FDA or 
FDA-designated personnel to examine 
at reasonable times and in a reasonable 
manner all relevant financial records 
and sales data of the sponsor and man-
ufacturer. 

[57 FR 62085, Dec. 29, 1992, as amended at 78 
FR 35133, June 12, 2013] 

§ 316.22 Permanent-resident agent for 
foreign sponsor. 

Every foreign sponsor that seeks or-
phan-drug designation shall name a 
permanent resident of the United 
States as the sponsor’s agent upon 
whom service of all processes, notices, 
orders, decisions, requirements, and 
other communications may be made on 
behalf of the sponsor. Notifications of 
changes in such agents or changes of 
address of agents should preferably be 
provided in advance, but not later than 
60 days after the effective date of such 
changes. The permanent-resident agent 
may be an individual, firm, or domestic 
corporation and may represent any 
number of sponsors. The name of the 
permanent-resident agent, address, 
telephone number, and email address 
shall be provided to: Office of Orphan 
Products Development, Food and Drug 
Administration, Bldg. 32, rm. 5271, 10903 
New Hampshire Ave., Silver Spring, 
MD 20993. 

[78 FR 35133, June 12, 2013] 

§ 316.23 Timing of requests for orphan- 
drug designation; designation of al-
ready approved drugs. 

(a) A sponsor may request orphan- 
drug designation at any time in its 
drug development process prior to the 
time that sponsor submits a marketing 
application for the drug for the same 
rare disease or condition. 

(b) A sponsor may request orphan- 
drug designation of an already ap-
proved drug for an unapproved use 
without regard to whether the prior 
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